Divided Government, Disruptive President:

Congressional Oversight of the Executive Branch in the 116th Congress

By Molly E. Reynolds and Jackson Gode

 $\star \star \star \star$

B Governance Studies at BROOKINGS

Acknowledgements

鐵爾爾爾

The development, maintenance, and publication of the Brookings House Oversight Tracker would not have been possible without outstanding assistance from a number of individuals. Cary Lynne Thigpen assisted with background research and conceptual development, and Rachel Orey provided invaluable assistance with developing our data collection workflow. DeKiah Baxter, Gavin Downing, Isabella Gelfand, Lily Gong, Mohammed Memfis, Scarlett Neely, Christian Potter, and Kennedy Teel collected and coded data. We also benefitted, in the development of the Tracker, from conversations with Dan Diller and Jamie Spitz at the Lugar Center and, in preparation of the report, from feedback from Jonathan Lewallen and Scott Anderson.

"Tracking Oversight in the House in the 116th Congress," an initial report on the first session of the 116th Congress from which the introductory section to this piece is drawn, was published by Molly E. Reynolds and Jackson Gode in the *Wayne Law Review*, 66.1 (2020): 237–258.

Table of Contents

Introduction	2
Measuring Oversight in the House	3
Trends in Oversight in the 116 th Congress	4
A Tale of Two Major Issues: Impeachment and COVID-19	14
The Role of Committees in the Oversight Process	17
The Legal Legacy of the 116 th Congress	20
Conclusion	24
About the Authors	25
References	26

Introduction

Shortly after Democrats took control of the House of Representatives in January 2019, <u>TIME magazine</u> ran a cover that depicted Speaker of the House Nancy Pelosi using a trebuchet to send subpoenas to President Donald Trump (who, for his part, was portrayed as flinging Tweets with a slingshot in the Speaker's direction).¹ This notion—that a new Democratic majority would engage in vigorous oversight of the executive branch—had been a major theme of reporting during and immediately after the 2018 midterm elections.² Pelosi and Trump certainly had a contentious relationship during the first two years of Trump's term, but even beyond their interpersonal dynamics, scholarly work on the history of congressional oversight suggests that a switch in partisan control of the House from Republicans to Democrats would have consequences for the volume of oversight of the executive branch.³ Research by political scientists Douglas Kriner and Eric Schickler, for example, finds that, between 1898 and 2014, when one party controlled the House and the other the presidency, House committees investigated the executive branch more aggressively.⁴ Work by Frances Lee, meanwhile, demonstrates that under divided government, Congress has carried out more investigations of "executive misbehavior."⁵

This historical evidence and the combative nature of the relationship between President Trump and House Democrats (captured well by the imagery of weapons on the *TIME* cover) certainly suggested that we would see substantial oversight activity in the House in the 116th Congress. To investigate whether legislators actually conformed to our expectations—and to answer other questions about how, and on what issues, Congress engages in oversight—we launched the Brookings House Oversight Tracker in March 2019. Using data on both hearings held by and letters sent on behalf of House committees and subcommittees, this report analyzes the quantity, type, issue focus, and quality of oversight of the executive branch in the House of Representatives during the 116th Congress (2019–2020). We conclude with some observations about developments related to congressional oversight and the federal courts that have implications for how investigations might proceed in the future.

Measuring Oversight in the House

The Brookings House Oversight Tracker captures two indicators of congressional oversight of the executive branch: hearings held by House committees and subcommittees, and letters sent on behalf of those panels.⁶ While hearings are often the mechanism popularly associated with congressional investigations of misconduct, letters also serve as an important tool for obtaining information and documents and for requesting the appearance of witnesses for testimony at future hearings. To determine how much oversight of the executive branch took place in the House in the 116th Congress, we began by recording information about every hearing held by, and about every publicly available letter sent by, a House committee or subcommittee. Once we had information on hearings and letters, we moved on to categorizing each hearing and letter in two ways: First, did it constitute oversight of the executive branch, and second, in which policy area did it deal? Drawing on previous work on categorizing congressional hearings and on defining oversight, we developed a two-tiered "keyword and key witness" approach to identifying oversight.⁷ (For more details on how we collected and coded information, please see the Appendix.)

In addition, to be considered oversight of the executive branch, the federal government, and not a state government or agency or private company, needed to be the target of the oversight. Second, the activity being investigated must have occurred since November 8, 2016, and be related to executive branch conduct and not campaign activity. A more expansive definition of oversight would certainly capture a broader set of investigations—including investigation of private sector entities. Indeed, oversight of corporate actors, ranging from the tobacco industry to Major League Baseball, has been an important and productive focus of congressional attention.⁸ But because our analysis is motivated by the consequences of a change in partisan control of the House for investigations into executive branch operations, such inquiries are beyond the scope of our analysis.

To determine what policy area each hearing or letter dealt with, we applied a coding scheme developed by the <u>Policy Agendas Project</u>.⁹ Because the Project applies these codes to a broad set of media, legislative, executive, political party, and public opinion content, using them to categorize oversight activity allows us and other researchers to compare trends in oversight to other issue-based outcomes. (Our analysis below of how House oversight compares to the problems identified by the public as most important is one such use of this data.) In order to make our data most useful for non-research audiences, we chose to collapse the Policy Agendas Project's topic areas into <u>10 general policy areas</u>.¹⁰

Trends in Oversight in the 116th Congress

To begin our examination of the amount of oversight of the executive branch engaged in by House committees and subcommittees in the 116th Congress, Figures 1 and 2 display the number of hearings held in each month of 2019 and 2020, respectively. The yellow bars correspond to the number of oversight hearings, while the dark blue bars represent non-oversight hearings.



Figure 1: House Hearings By Month (2019)

Percentage labels refer to the share of hearings each month that were oversight.



Figure 2: House Hearings By Month (2020) Percentage labels refer to the share of hearings each month that were oversight.

Overall, 22 percent of hearings held in the House during the 116th Congress dealt with oversight of the executive branch. In 2019 (Figure 1), the first four months of the year generally saw committees devoting a smaller share of their calendars to executive branch oversight hearings. Beginning in May (and excluding August, when the House was largely on recess), committees spent more of their hearing time on executive branch oversight—but even then, the percentage of hearings that examined executive

branch operations topped out at 28 percent, in July. The same trend repeats in 2020 (Figure 2), with larger shares of each month's hearings focused on oversight between May and December. This includes several months where more than a third of hearings examined the executive branch.

Importantly, while the *share* of hearing activity that focused on executive branch oversight was similar

Overall, 22 percent of hearings held in the House during the 116th Congress dealt with oversight of the executive branch.

in both sessions, the *number* of oversight hearings fell by almost 45 percent between 2019 and 2020, from 261 to 144. This drop is consistent with the overall 48 percent reduction in the number of hearings in the House between the two sessions of the 116th Congress and is due, in large part, to changes in congressional operations necessitated by the COVID-19 pandemic.

A decline in the number of oversight hearings does not, however, necessarily mean that House committees did less oversight in 2020 than 2019. Indeed, data on letters sent by committees and subcommittees in 2019 (Figure 3) and 2020 (Figure 4) suggest that when members were limited in their ability to conduct oversight via hearings after March 2020, they responded by sending more oversight letters. The number of oversight letters in 2020 was roughly 44 percent higher than in 2019 (780 vs. 541).

Figure 3: House Letters By Month (2019)

Percentage labels refer to the share of letters each month that were oversight.



We see a similar pattern, also suggesting the transfer of committee energy from hearings to letters at least in part due to COVID-19, in non-oversight activity. In 2020, committees and subcommittees sent 505 non-oversight letters, as compared to 284 in 2019–a 78 percent increase. A closer look at the subjects of these letters indicates that not only was COVID-19 driving the manner of congressional engagement, but also the topics. The number of letters dealing with matters other than executive branch oversight sent in April 2020 was 667 percent higher than in April 2019 (115 vs. 15). This sizable increase was driven by an effort by the House Homeland Security Committee to obtain information from each state about their medical supply stockpiles and by an investigation by the House Oversight and Reform Committee into assisted living facilities' operations during the pandemic.¹¹ Both of these inquiries represent important work by the committees, but do not involve examining the operations of the executive branch and thus are not included in our exploration of executive branch oversight.

(In addition to letters seeking information from entities outside the executive branch, non-oversight letters can take a number of other forms, including acknowledging a recent accomplishment by an executive branch actor or a request for an executive branch agency to take a specified action in the future. Because this latter kind of entreaty is forward- rather than backward-looking, we do not treat it as oversight.)



Figure 4: House Letters By Month (2020)

Percentage labels refer to the share of letters each month that were oversight.

The allocation by committees and subcommittees of their efforts to non-hearing oversight in 2020 is reflected in other aspects of our data as well. While letters must be signed by either a House committee or subcommittee chair in order to qualify as oversight under our definition, they may be signed by additional House members of either party, including both the ranking member and rank-and-file members of the panel. In addition, letters are sometimes signed by members of both the House and Senate as part of a joint oversight effort. Both of these behaviors increased significantly in 2020, Before the start of limitations on in-person House activities as a result of COVID-19 in March 2020, approximately 19 percent of oversight letters had at least one signatory beyond the chair or ranking member of the committee or subcommittee; once in-person activities were limited, that increased to 32 percent. Legislators, left without as many opportunities to obtain information, signal positions, or otherwise participate in the oversight process via questioning witnesses in hearings, appear to have transferred their individual efforts to committee sponsored letters as well.

Across the entire 116th Congress, 63 percent of letters sent by committees and subcommittees involved executive branch oversight, which is nearly triple the share of hearings that were similarly focused. More generally, we can also see that letters are more likely to be used to oversee the executive branch than hearings are. Across the entire 116th Congress, 63 percent of letters sent by committees and subcommittees involved executive branch oversight, which is nearly triple the share of hearings that were similarly focused. In 2019—which we should consider to be a more typical year, since operations were not affected by COVID-19—almost two-thirds of all letters were

aimed at obtaining information about the executive branch; even with the unusual circumstances of 2020, however, the degree to which letters were used more extensively for oversight than hearings is clear.

Our data also allows us to examine the issues on which House committees and subcommittees focused their oversight attention across the two years of the 116th Congress. Beginning with hearings in Figure 5, we see that in 2019, trade, agriculture, and economic issues were the most frequent topic of oversight hearings in the House, with 44 hearings; common hearing topics in this issue category were related to <u>Small Business Administration program management</u> and <u>federal government preparedness for</u> <u>natural disasters</u>.¹² The next three most common issues—energy and environment; defense and foreign policy; and government operations and ethics—all saw roughly equal numbers of hearings, 35, 33, and 33 respectively. Together, hearings on these four issues comprised over 55 percent of all oversight hearings held in the House in 2019.



Figure 5: House Oversight Hearings By Policy Area, 1st Session, 116th Congress

When we look at comparable data for 2020 in Figure 6, there are both similarities and differences. Trade, agriculture, and economic issues remains the top issue, followed by defense and foreign policy and health care. The increased prominence of health care as a focus of oversight hearings is unsurprising given the COVID-19 pandemic. In addition, we also note a modest drop off (from 19 percent to 15 percent) in the combined share of hearings devoted to government operations and ethics and criminal justice and the rule of law. These two issue areas include a range of specific investigations related to alleged misconduct by President Trump and various other administration officials connected to both the investigation by Special Counsel Robert Mueller and to the inquiry culminating in President Trump's first impeachment trial in early 2020. (While the subject of the Mueller probe was principally the 2016 campaign, much of the related activity was oversight of the investigation itself, which occurred within the Special Counsel's office at the Justice Department, and thus meets our definition of executive branch oversight.) We discuss the impeachment inquiry at greater length in the next section, but it is unsurprising that the relative frequency of hearings in those issue areas were less prominent after the completion of the first impeachment trial.



Figure 6: House Oversight Hearings By Policy Area, 2nd Session, 116th Congress

A similar shift is displayed in Figures 7 and 8, which depict the number of letters sent by House committees and subcommittees by policy area in 2019 and 2020, respectively. In 2019, a significant portion (43 percent) of letters fell into the criminal justice and rule of law and government operations and ethics issue areas, driven, in part, by a wave of 81 letters by the House Judiciary Committee related to a "Threats Against the Rule of Law" investigation into actions by various Trump Administration officials and Trump associates in March 2019.¹³ In 2020, government operations and ethics remained the top issue focus, but importantly, the specific content of the letters in that policy area was different than in 2019. The 2020 government operations and ethics letters tended to focus on operational issues related to the federal government's pandemic response efforts, such as the <u>impact of the pandemic on Census</u> collection efforts and public relations contracts at the Department of Health and Human Services to "defeat despair and inspire hope".¹⁴ As with committee efforts connected to the Mueller investigation and the impeachment inquiry in 2019, oversight of the COVID-19 response in 2020 occasionally involved large batches of connected letters, such as a <u>June 2020 batch</u> of letters by the House Oversight and Reform Subcommittee on Government Operations regarding an investigation to ensure the health and safety of the federal workforce.¹⁵



Figure 7: House Oversight Letters By Policy Area, 1st Session, 116th Congress



Figure 8: House Oversight Letters By Policy Area, 2nd Session, 116th Congress

Analyzing oversight activity by issue area also allows us to explore some questions about the *quality* of the oversight. As former Senator Carl Levin, D-Mich., and congressional oversight expert (and longtime key oversight staffer) Elise Bean have argued, systematically evaluating the quality of oversight can be difficult, but one useful indicator is whether Congress is investigating issues that are important to the public.¹⁶ Using data from the Gallup Poll, made available by the <u>Policy Agendas Project</u>, Figures 9 (for 2019) and 10 (for 2020) compare the percentage of oversight activity in each of the policy areas we examine with the share of survey respondents identifying that issue as the "most important problem" facing the country in the prior year (2018 and 2019, respectively).¹⁷ In each figure, the x-axis indicates the share of all oversight hearings and letters, taken together, that involved each topic. The policy areas are arrayed along the y-axis, and the size of the circle marker corresponds to the percentage of individuals naming that issue as the most important problem.

Figure 9: House Oversight by Policy Area (2019) with Gallup Most Important Problem Polling (2018)

Circle size and label indicate percentage of survey respondents identifying issue area as most important problem.



If the amount of oversight engaged in by House committees and subcommittees across policy areas was perfectly correlated to the degree to which the public considered those same issues to be the most important problem facing the country, the largest circles would be in the upper right portion of each graph. Moving down the y-axis and across the x-axis from right to left, the circles would get progressively smaller, and the smallest circles would be in the lower left. Neither the data from 2019 nor 2020 display this relationship perfectly; the correlation coefficient for 2019 is 0.43, while for 2020, it is 0.32. But we do see a modest relationship between the issues rated by the public as problems and those to which House committees tended to pay more attention. (Given that the public opinion data is from the year prior to the oversight activity, it is likely that the lower correlation for 2020 is due to the fact that congressional attention was largely directed toward COVID-19—an issue that was not on the public's mind in 2019. In addition, using the previous year's public opinion data means that we do not capture the significant increase in public attention to racial justice issues in 2020.)

Figure 10: House Oversight by Policy Area (2020) with Gallup Most Important Problem Polling (2019)

Circle size and label indicate percentage of survey respondents identifying issue area as most important problem.



A Tale of Two Major Issues: Impeachment and COVID-19

As the data on oversight by policy area discussed above indicates, House committees and subcommittees explored the executive branch's handling of a wide range of issues during the 116th Congress. Given their historic nature, however, two specific investigations deserve particular attention: the inquiry culminating in the first impeachment trial of President Trump and oversight of the federal response to the COVID-19 pandemic.

Among the major lessons from the 2019 impeachment inquiry is that it can be difficult to define clearly what constitutes a single, unified congressional investigation; this is especially true when multiple committees are involved in examining a single issue or closely related set of issues. On September 24, 2019, Speaker Pelosi gave a speech in which she announced that "the House of Representatives [was] moving forward with an official impeachment inquiry."18 She indicated that six separate House committees-Judiciary, Intelligence, Oversight and Reform, Foreign Affairs, Financial Services, and Ways and Means-would "proceed with their investigations under that umbrella of impeachment inquiry."19 Indeed, each of these committees had been pursuing various lines of inquiry into conduct by President Trump that some considered "impeachable." In May and July 2019, for example, between the Judiciary and Intelligence Committees, there were seven separate hearings held to follow up on components of the report issued by Special Counsel Robert Mueller into Russian interference in the 2016 election. Between March and June, meanwhile, there were 17 letters related to the aftermath of the Mueller probe sent by these six committees either individually or jointly (and, in one case, with the Armed Services Committee). In the case of the House's 2019 investigations of President Trump, moreover, the definition of what constituted an "impeachment inquiry" was of more than conceptual importance; the question of whether House Democrats were pursuing impeachment was relevant, at least to the president's lawyers, in a number of disputes over requests for information from the executive branch by House committees.²⁰

If we define the beginning of the "official" impeachment investigation as September 24, House committees sent 22 letters and conducted 10 hearings during the course of the inquiry. In practice, the "umbrella" of shared responsibility to which Pelosi referred took the form of three committees (Intelligence, Foreign Affairs, and Oversight and Reform) sending the majority (72 percent) of the associated letters. The central investigative hearings, however, which featured testimony from various

high-profile witnesses, were conducted by a single committee, Intelligence. Only the final two hearings, including one featuring the presentation of the aggregated evidence from the inquiry, were in front of the Judiciary Committee, which has jurisdiction over impeachment.

The first Trump impeachment trial concluded in February 2020—followed closely by the start of congressional investigations into the executive branch's handling of the COVID-19 pandemic. Even with the overall reductions in the number of hearings, House committees and subcommittees held 51 hearings examining issues related to the executive branch's COVID-19 response, which represented more than

a third (35 percent) of all oversight hearings in 2020 and approximately 8 percent of all total hearings in 2020. In context, the 339 letters sent regarding the pandemic tell a similar story, making up 43 percent of oversight letters, and 26 percent of all letters, sent in 2020. If COVID-19 had been its own policy area in our coding scheme, it would have ranked first in terms of all oversight hearing and letter activity in 2020.

If COVID-19 had been its own policy area in our coding scheme, it would have ranked first in terms of all oversight hearing and letter activity in 2020.

The approach the House took to engaging in this oversight stands as an interesting comparison to its posture toward the impeachment inquiry. For COVID-19, the House used a combination of its existing committees and subcommittees and a new, special Select Subcommittee on the Coronavirus Crisis, which was under the auspices of the Oversight and Reform Committee. (In addition to investigations done within the House's committee structure, three other special oversight bodies were also created to oversee various aspects of federal spending in response to the crisis: the Congressional Oversight Commission, made up of individuals chosen by congressional leaders; the Pandemic Response Accountability Committee, comprised of specific agency inspectors general; and a Special Inspector General for Pandemic Recovery.²¹) Speaker of the House Nancy Pelosi announced in early April that she supported forming a panel devoted to investigating the COVID-19 crisis, and the select subcommittee was created on April 23, 2020.²² The subcommittee was given a relatively broad COVID-related mandate, including examining both the use of existing federal authorities and the implementation of new spending enacted in response to the crisis.²³ It was also charged with investigating developments outside the federal government, like price gouging; the economic consequences of the pandemic; and the disparate effects of the crisis on different populations, including communities of color.

One of Speaker Pelosi's goals in creating a special panel was to provide a single focal point for the House's oversight work since a number of different committees, including Financial Services, Homeland Security, Intelligence, and the full Oversight panel, <u>had expressed interest in conducting their own investigations</u>.²⁴ Among the Republican criticisms of the select subcommittee was that, rather than being a centerpiece that would elevate oversight of the crisis, it would be <u>duplicative of existing committee efforts</u>.²⁵

Ultimately, what unfolded fell somewhere in between. In 2020, House committees and subcommittees held 51 hearings examining the executive branch's handling of the COVID-19 crisis. Of these, only six, or roughly 12 percent, were conducted by the Select Subcommittee on the Coronavirus Crisis. (It is important to remember that our analysis focuses only on oversight *of the executive branch*. The subcommittee held four additional hearings that investigated aspects of the COVID-19 crisis, but that did not focus specifically on the executive branch's handling of the pandemic.) The subcommittee did send a larger share—86, or roughly a quarter—of all the letters examining the federal government's handling of the pandemic. The rank-and-file Democratic members of the select subcommittee, however, also continued to use their pre-existing, permanent committee posts to engage in oversight. All six rank-and-file members also held full or subcommittee chairmanships, and their panels held an additional 11 hearings and sent an additional 50 letters related to the pandemic.

In addition, because <u>appointing members to a select committee is among the powers of the Speaker</u>, convening a special panel stood to give Pelosi more power over which individuals took a lead role in COVID-19 oversight than if the work was left only to regular committees.²⁶ In practice, needing to select members for a new entity slowed the start of its work slightly. Pelosi, who had indicated that Representative Jim Clyburn, D-S.C., would chair the panel before it was formally constituted, named the Democratic members of the subcommittee on April 29, six days after the measure creating it was adopted. House Minority Leader Kevin McCarthy, R-Calif., <u>took another week to name the Republican members of the panel</u>, however.²⁷

Pelosi and other congressional leaders could have taken a number of approaches to establishing a panel devoted exclusively to COVID-19 oversight. One option would have been to create a new select *full* committee, like the one created by Republicans in 2014 to investigate the attack on the U.S. consulate in Benghazi, Libya.²⁸ Approved by the House on May 8, the committee hired its first full-time staff member roughly two weeks later and added 22 more full-time staff members by the time it held its first hearing in September.²⁹ Creating a select *subcommittee* of an existing standing committee, however, provided a streamlined process for standing up a new panel in terms of various staffing and operational resources, potentially allowing it to start its work more quickly. The subcommittee was able to hold its first briefing (on testing, tracing, and "targeted containment") on May 13, and its first full hearing, on job losses resulting from the pandemic, on June 18—roughly eight weeks after the subcommittee was formed; a press release announcing its staff was sent out a week prior, on June 10.³⁰ As the House stands up a new targeted oversight panel to investigate the January 6 insurrection at the Capitol, then, it is important to remember that there are various tradeoffs between different institutional approaches to high profile oversight efforts.³¹

The Role of Committees in the Oversight Process

Congressional oversight does not exist in a vacuum; as we saw above in the analysis of hearings and letters during the pandemic-affected period in 2020, members' choices of oversight tools were shaped by factors external to the chamber. Examining the role of different committees in the oversight process similarly helps us understand how oversight efforts fit into the larger congressional context.

From the perspective of individual members, committees serve as an opportunity to devote sustained attention to particular issues—often those important to one's constituents or that are connected to the expertise that a member brings to the chamber. From the standpoint of House leaders, meanwhile, exerting influence on which legislators are appointed to which panels is one of a set of tools available to help achieve strategic objectives. Central among the goals of majority party leaders is to maintain control of the chamber after the next election, which often manifests in a particular focus on creating opportunities for so-called "frontline" members, or those from electorally vulnerable districts, to generate a record on which they can successfully run for re-election. We would expect, then, that members from marginal districts would be steered toward plum committee assignments—including, potentially, those panels where they might have a chance to chair a subcommittee.

Under the House Democratic Caucus's rules, <u>subcommittee chairs are selected through a bidding</u> <u>process that follows committee seniority</u>, so Congresses that have larger numbers of new members—like the 116th, where <u>nearly 20 percent of members</u> were in their first term—are likely to have more freshmen members leading subcommittees simply by virtue of the supply of seats.³² But reporting on the 116th Congress suggests that Speaker Pelosi influenced the committee assignment process with this specific goal in mind. John Lawrence, her former chief of staff, <u>was quoted as saying</u>, "I do understand that the Speaker guided freshmen onto committees very strategically so that they would find themselves with chairmanship opportunities."³³

Indeed, as the first column of Table 1 indicates, the 116th Congress did feature a relatively large number of first-term members chairing subcommittees—18, the most since the last time party control of the House switched in 2011. Of these 18, 17 were considered by the Democratic Congressional Campaign Committee to be in <u>vulnerable districts</u>.³⁴ (Rep. Debra Haaland of New Mexico, who chaired the Subcommittee of the National Parks, Forests, and Public Lands of the Natural Resources

Committee and is now the first Native American to serve in the cabinet as Secretary of the Interior, was the exception.)

Given that divided government was expected to make legislating difficult, we might expect that oversight subcommittees would be particularly prime assignments among these chairmanships available to first-term members. In addition, <u>research by Jonathan Lewallen</u> suggests that committees with oversight-specific subcommittees tend to legislate less than committees without them; if the expectations about how much legislating was likely to happen in the 116th Congress were already low, first-term members might also have been more interested in serving on panels that were more oriented toward oversight.³⁵

Indeed, in the fourth column of Table 1, we that see that the 116th Congress was an outlier in one respect: First-term members chaired a full 50 percent of the House's oversight subcommittees. (Here, an oversight subcommittee is defined as any subcommittee with "oversight" and/or "investigations" in its name, as well as the subcommittees of the Committee on Oversight and Reform.) But, as the fifth column indicates, oversight subcommittees were not more heavily represented among the chairman-ships secured by first-term members than in prior recent Congresses. Despite a range of reasons for expecting oversight to be especially important in the 116th Congress, then, it does not appear that being particularly active on those issues—at least in the form of chairing an oversight subcommittee—was viewed as exceptionally valuable for electorally vulnerable first-term members.

Table 1: First-Term Members and Subcommittee Chairmanships, 110th–116th Congresses

Congress	Number of First-Term Members Chairing Sub-committees	Number of First-Term Members Chairing Oversight Subcommittees	Share of All Oversight Subcommittees Chaired by First-Term Members	Share of All Sub-committees Led by First-Term Members that are Oversight
110th (2007-2008)	6	2	18%	33%
111th (2009–2010)	4	1	9%	25%
112th (2011-2012)	18	4	31%	22%
113th (2013-2014)	4	0	0%	0%
114th (2015-2016)	11	3	27%	27%
115th (2017-2018)	4	1	10%	25%
116th (2019-2020)	18	5	50%	28%

Another component of effective oversight, <u>as identified by Levin and Bean</u>, involves the level of bipartisanship within an investigation conducted by committees.³⁶ While the bipartisanship of hearings is difficult to measure, whether a letter is signed by members of both parties is a clear indicator of collaboration across parties. In total, 74 oversight letters sent by House committees were signed by at least one committee or subcommittee ranking member, representing only six percent of all oversight letter activity. Thirty-seven committees or subcommittees were involved in at least one bipartisan oversight letter in the 116th Congress, which represents about 35 percent of all committees and subcommittees that sent oversight letters. While bipartisan efforts generally began with the chair and ranking member of a full committee, a majority of bipartisan letters (58 percent) had additional bipartisan signatories.

While many panels had at least one bipartisan letter, one committee had an especially large share of them, as seen in Table 2: the Energy and Commerce Committee. Chairman Frank Pallone Jr., D-N.J., and Ranking Member Greg Walden, R-Ore., signed 24 oversight letters together, accounting for roughly a third of all bipartisan oversight letter activity in the 116th Congress. Unsurprisingly, the topics these letters addressed largely avoided partisan issues such as impeachment and COVID-19; subjects reflected the committee's broad jurisdiction and included maternal mortality rates, prescription drug policies, the opioid epidemic, and federal spectrum management and broadband. Many–approximately three-quarters–of the letters also engaged at least one of the committee's subcommittee chairs and ranking members as signatories.

Committee	Number of Bipartisan Letters
Committee on Energy and Commerce	24
Committee on Oversight and Reform	8
Committee on Science, Space, and Technology	7
Committee on Ways and Means	6
Committee on Veterans Affairs	5
Committee on Homeland Security	4
Committee on Foreign Affairs	4

Table 2: Number of Bipartisan Oversight Letters, by Committee,116th Congress

The Legal Legacy of the 116th Congress

Understanding the techniques used by committees, and the issues on which those committees focused, only tells part of the story of executive branch oversight in the House in 2019 and 2020; the 116th Congress also featured several legal disputes over access to information from the executive branch. One of these cases, *Trump v. Mazars*, was decided by the Supreme Court in July 2020. The case involved a subpoena that was issued to the accounting firm Mazars USA by the House Oversight and Reform Committee for certain financial records related to the president and several associated businesses. (It was argued and decided with a second case, *Trump v. Deutsche Bank*, which arose after similar subpoenas from the House Committee on Financial Services and the House Permanent Select Committee on Intelligence to Deustche Bank and Capital One.) In deciding the case, the Supreme Court asserted for the first time, that the "president is not entirely immune from congressional process."³⁷ It also held, however, that when Congress is attempting to access the president's personal records, it creates heightened separation of powers concerns and, as a result, lower courts should apply a specific four-part test to balance the "legislative interests of Congress" against "the 'unique position of the President."³⁸

While the decision in *Mazars* most clearly applies to the president's *personal* records, there are reasons to believe that the executive branch <u>could use the holding to tie up future requests for information in</u> <u>court</u>.³⁹ Indeed, the Court itself noted in the opinion that "there is not always a clear line between his <u>personal and official affairs</u>;" future administrations may well find it in their interest to argue in court that that line is *always* fuzzy.⁴⁰ Whether we take the test set forth in *Mazars* as, <u>in the words of the</u> <u>Congressional Research Service</u>, "ultimately provid[ing] congressional committees with a roadmap to satisfy the Court's separation of powers concerns" or as a recipe for more frequent litigation, the House may well find itself needing increased legal capacity to contend with this new landscape.⁴¹ The House's Office of the General Counsel, as the entity with primary responsibility for litigating subpoena disputes on behalf of the House in court, is a key repository of this capacity. As Figure 11 indicates, the Office has seen its funding increase in recent years, but only in fiscal year 2020 did it exceed the levels in fiscal year 2010–prior to significant cuts in large parts of the legislative branch's budget—in inflation-adjusted terms. Ensuring that the Office and other stores of legal expertise in the House are well-resourced will be an important part of building a strong oversight infrastructure going forward. (Other options, like continuing to utilize pro bono outside counsel, is also an available strategy.)



Figure 11: Budget for the House Office of General Counsel, 1999–2020⁴²

Notably, the Supreme Court's ruling in *Mazars* did not immediately grant the Oversight and Reform Committee access to the materials it sought; that component of the litigation is still ongoing as of this writing.⁴³ In addition, several other disputes between Congress and the executive branch were left unresolved at the end of the Trump administration. This includes both the effort by the House Judiciary Committee to enforce a subpoena to former White House Counsel Don McGahn for testimony related to the Mueller report, and a request from the House Ways and Means Committee to obtain six years of President Trump's business and personal tax returns. The former case was settled in May 2021.⁴⁴ Under the agreement, McGahn subsequently appeared before the Judiciary Committee for a private interview, with the subject matter limited to the already public portions of the Mueller report.⁴⁵ The latter case remains unresolved as of this writing, with the two sides (the Committee and the now-Biden Justice Department) continuing to negotiate.⁴⁶

In addition to these high-profile disputes, some lower profile conflicts also remained open when control of the White House shifted. The House Transportation and Infrastructure Committee, for example, had issued a subpoena—the panel's first in nearly a decade—to the General Services Administration in October 2019 for documents related to the lease of the Old Post Office Building in Washington, D.C. to be used as a Trump International Hotel.⁴⁷ This subpoena came after an initial request, via letter, to GSA with which the agency partially complied, supplying roughly 10,000 pages of documents.⁴⁸ The agency did not, however, turn over the requested financial records or legal memos regarding the lease before the expiration of the Trump administration—and in March 2021, the Committee requested those documents again, this time from the Biden administration.⁴⁹

The length of these cases is a reminder that, even in situations where the federal courts are likely to agree with Congress, using the federal courts as a backstop for congressional oversight is not likely to be especially effective in securing information in a particular dispute in a timely manner. This is not a new lesson: The two previous highest-profile cases involving oversight disputes between the legislative and executive branches (one from the George W. Bush administration and one from the Obama era) similarly dragged on until the administration in question was no longer in office.⁵⁰

The length of these cases is a reminder that, even in situations where the federal courts are likely to agree with Congress, using the federal courts as a backstop for congressional oversight is not likely to be especially effective in securing information in a particular dispute in a timely manner. But the slow speed at which the federal courts adjudicate disputes over requests for information from the executive branch does not only have consequences for how quickly Congress is able to access that material. As the settlement in the McGahn case illustrates, the ability of the executive branch to run out the clock on a given conflict can cause Congress to change its tune due to a shift in the partisan circumstances. We know from research discussed above that having one party control the White House and another the House of Representatives is associated with more vigorous oversight of the executive branch by Congress, but the shift from divided to unified control following

the 2020 presidential election illustrates how shared partisanship can shape Congress's approach to resolving legal disputes as well. By settling the McGahn case in the manner that Congress and the executive branch did, significant questions about not just the contours of testimonial immunity but also about the courts' jurisdiction and the existence of a congressional cause of action remained unresolved. The partisan incentives for the House not to push heavily to assert the chamber's institutional prerogatives are clear; as law professor Jonathan Shaub wrote of the McGahn case, "even the Biden administration, which includes numerous lawyers who criticized Trump's obstruction of Congress, understands the value of retaining the doctrines on which Trump relied given the very real possibility that Republicans will take over the House in the 2022 elections and start issuing subpoenas."⁵¹ In addition, even when Congress is trying to assert its institutional prerogative and presses the executive

branch to comply with a request for information about a previous administration's actions, a co-partisan president may *still* be reluctant to set a more cooperative precedent. In the dispute with the GSA over the Old Post Office lease, for example, the Biden administration <u>has turned over some of the requested</u> <u>documents</u> withheld by the Trump administration, but, as of May 2021, was still declining to share the legal memos requested by the Transportation Committee.⁵²

As Congress contemplates these lessons, it would be well-served to consider possible reforms to enhance its ability to ensure compliance with its subpoenas. The House has <u>repeatedly expanded</u> <u>committees' subpoena power in recent decades</u>, but it has not taken similar steps to make it easier to enforce those subpoenas.⁵³ A number of <u>proposals</u>, for example, for <u>expediting the associated</u> <u>judicial proceedings</u> and <u>streamlining privilege disputes</u> have been offered in recent Congresses.⁵⁴ To be clear, there are tradeoffs in outlining exactly how subpoena disputes should play out; prescribing detailed procedures for use in every situation may "<u>push the Congress toward an adversarial process</u> more akin to civil litigation over liability issues instead of a congressional process geared to gathering information for policy purposes."⁵⁵ But given that Congress may find itself litigating subpoenas often in the future, process changes may be useful.

Conclusion

The 116th Congress began with high expectations for oversight of the executive branch by the House of Representatives. Our analysis of comprehensive data of how House committees and subcommittees used two principal oversight tools—letters and hearings—suggests that the chamber certainly attempted to engage in significant fact-finding about how the Trump administration was implementing policy and conducting its operations. Letters were used more heavily than hearings, which is consistent with our understanding that hearings can be quite effective at drawing attention to a particular issue, but are not always the most productive arena for obtaining information from witnesses. While the relationship between the salience of issues among the public and the policy areas on which the House focused its oversight efforts could be stronger, congressional attention is not completely detached from public opinion.

Attempted oversight, however, often did not translate into actually obtaining the information that House committees sought from the executive branch. While our data is unable to speak to questions about the success of letters as a tool of obtaining information from the executive branch in a systematic way, the 116th Congress was marked by several, high profile legal fights over the Trump administration's refusal to comply with congressional requests for information—and by countless lower profile conflicts that left House committees unable to get the information they sought in a timely manner.

Analyzing oversight is valuable not just for what it tells us about how the House investigated the executive branch in the 116th Congress, however; it also provides useful pieces of the broader story about how the House did its work more generally during an especially eventful two years. In particular, the shift in *how* committees tended to do oversight—increasing the number of letters they sent in the months where holding hearings was more difficult due to the COVID-19 pandemic and drawing more rank-and-file signatories onto said letters—is an important component of the overall adaptation of the legislative branch to unusual circumstances. Indeed, oversight is intimately connected to Congress's other functions, and examining how Congress fulfills this constitutional responsibility helps us understand how it functions more broadly.

About the Authors

Molly E. Reynolds is a senior fellow in Governance Studies at Brookings. She studies Congress, with an emphasis on how congressional rules and procedure affect domestic policy outcomes. She is the author of the book, *Exceptions to the Rule: The Politics of Filibuster Limitations in the U.S. Senate*, which explores creation, use, and consequences of the budget reconciliation process and other procedures that prevent filibusters in the U.S. Senate. Current research projects include work on oversight in the House of Representatives, congressional reform, and the congressional budget process. She also supervises the maintenance of "Vital Statistics on Congress," Brookings's long-running resource on the first branch of government. Reynolds received her Ph.D. in political science and public policy from the University of Michigan and her A.B. in government from Smith College, and previously served as a senior research coordinator in the Governance Studies program at Brookings.

Jackson Gode is a Research Analyst in Governance Studies at the Brookings Institution. He graduated from the Columbian College of Arts and Sciences at the George Washington University in 2018 with a B.A. in political science.

References

- 1 Stelter, Brian. "Here's a first look at this week's cover of @TIME—Trump slinging tweets, Pelosi shooting subpoenas." Twitter, 9 Jan. 2019, twitter.com/brianstelter/status/1083215350349451264?s=20. Accessed 8 July, 2021.
- 2 Reynolds, Molly E., and Jackson Gode. "Tracking Oversight in the House in the 116th Congress." *Wayne Law Review*, vol. 66, no. 1, 2020, pp. 237–58.
- 3 Berman, Russell. "When Nancy Pelosi Confronted Donald Trump." *The Atlantic*, 27 Sept. 2017, <u>www.theatlantic</u>. <u>com/politics/archive/2017/09/when-nancy-pelosi-confronted-donald-trump/541488/</u>. Accessed 7 July 2021.
- 4 Kriner, Douglas L., and Eric Shickler. *Investigating the President: Congressional Checks on Presidential Power*. Princeton UP, 2016.
- 5 Lee, Frances. "Presidents and Party Teams: The Politics of Debt Limits and Executive Oversight, 2001–2013." Presidential Studies Quarterly, vol. 43, no. 4, 24 Oct. 2013, pp. 775–91.
- 6 Reynolds, Molly E., and Jackson Gode. "Tracking House oversight in the Trump era." The Brookings Institution, www.brookings.edu/interactives/tracking-house-oversight-in-the-trump-era/. Accessed 8 July 2021. Interactive.
- 7 "Congressional Oversight Index." Interactive, The Lugar Center, <u>oversight-index.thelugarcenter.org/hearings</u>. Accessed 8 July 2021.

Feinstein, Brian D. "Who Conducts Oversight? Bill-Writers, Lifers, and Nailbiters." *Wayne Law Review*, vol. 64, no. 1, pp. 127–48.

McGrath, Robert J., "Congressional Oversight Hearings and Policy Control." *Legislative Studies Quarterly*, vol. 38, no. 3, pp. 349–376.

8 Stern, Michael L. *Henry Waxman and the Tobacco Industry: A Case Study in Congressional Oversight*. May 2017, archive.constitutionproject.org/wp-content/uploads/2017/05/Waxman.pdf. Accessed 7 July 2021.

"Hearing on Steroids in Major League Baseball and the Mitchell Report." House Committee on Oversight and Reform, 15 Jan. 2008, <u>oversight.house.gov/legislation/hearings/hearing-on-steroids-in-major-league-baseball-and-the-mitchell-report</u>. Accessed 7 July 2021.

- 9 The Policy Agendas Project at the University of Texas at Austin, 2017. <u>www.comparativeagendas.net</u>. Accessed July 7, 2021.
- 10 Reynolds, Molly E., and Jackson Gode. "Tracking House Oversight in the Trump era." Interactive, The Brookings Institution, <u>www.brookings.edu/interactives/tracking-house-oversight-in-the-trump-era/</u>. Accessed 8 July 2021.
- 11 "CHAIRMAN THOMPSON ASKS STATES FOR ASSISTANCE TRACKING MEDICAL SUPPLY REQUESTS AND DELIVERIES." House Committee on Homeland Security, 2 Apr. 2020, <u>homeland.house.gov/news/correspondence/-chair-</u> <u>man-thompson-asks-states-for-assistance-tracking-medical-supply-requests-and-deliveries</u>. Accessed 7 July 2021.

"Warren, Markey, Maloney Ask Large Assisted Living Operators What Actions They Are Taking to Protect Residents From COVID-19 Outbreaks." Press Release, House Committee on Oversight and Reform, 1 May 2020, <u>oversight.house.gov/news/press-releases/warren-markey-maloney-ask-large-assisted-living-operators-what-ac-</u> <u>tions-they-are</u>. Accessed 7 July 2021. 12 United States, Congress, House, Subcommittee on Investigations, Oversight, and Regulations (Committee on Small Business). *Investing in Community: The SBA's Community Advantage Loan Program.* Government Publishing Office, 21 May 2019. 116th Congress, 1st session.

United States, Congress, House, Committee on Homeland Security. *Assessing FEMA's Readiness for Future Disasters*. Government Publishing Office, 12 June 2019. 116th Congress, 1st session.

- 13 "House Judiciary Committee Unveils Investigation into Threats Against the Rule of Law." Press Release, House Committee on the Judiciary, 4 Mar. 2019, judiciary.house.gov/news/documentsingle.aspx?DocumentID=1502. Accessed 7 July 2021.
- 14 Price, David E., et al. Letter to Wilbur L. Ross, Jr. 12 Mar. 2020, <u>price.house.gov/sites/price.house.gov/files/</u> Letter%20to%20Sec%20Ross%20re%20Census%20and%20Coronavirus.pdf. Accessed 8 July 2021.

Maloney, Carolyn B., et al. Letter to Alex M. Azar, II. 10 Sept. 2020, <u>oversight.house.gov/sites/democrats.</u> <u>oversight.house.gov/files/2020-09-10.CBM%20JEC%20RK%20to%20Azar-HHS%20re%20Defeat%20Despair%20</u> <u>Contract.pdf</u>. Accessed 8 July 2021.

- 15 "Connolly Demands Urgent Investigations to Ensure Health and Safety of Federal Workforce as Agencies Reopen Offices." Press Release, House Committee on Oversight and Reform, 15 June 2020, <u>oversight.house.</u> <u>gov/news/press-releases/connolly-demands-urgent-investigations-to-ensure-health-and-safety-of-federal</u>. Accessed 8 July 2021.
- 16 Levin, Carl, and Elise J. Bean. "Defining Congressional Oversight and Measuring Its Effectiveness." Wayne Law Review, vol. 64, no. 1, pp. 1–22.
- 17 The Policy Agendas Project at the University of Texas at Austin, 2017. <u>www.comparativeagendas.net</u>. Accessed July 7, 2021.
- 18 Bash, Dana, Manu Raju, Sunlen Serfaty, and Clare Foran. "Pelosi calls out 'President's betrayal of his oath of office' in announcing formal impeachment inquiry." CNN, 24 Sept. 2019, <u>www.cnn.com/2019/09/24/politics/democrats-impeachment-strategy/index.html</u>. Accessed 8 July 2021.
- 19 "Pelosi's statement: 'The president must be held accountable. No one is above the law." The Washington Post, 24 Sept. 2019, <u>https://www.washingtonpost.com/politics/pelosis-statement-the-president-must-be-held-accountable-no-one-is-above-the-law/2019/09/24/bd9b7948-df1f-11e9-be96-6adb81821e90_story.html</u>. Accessed 8 July 2021.
- 20 Reynolds, Molly E., and Margaret Taylor. "What Powers Does a Formal Impeachment Inquiry Give the House?" Lawfare, 21 May 2019, <u>www.lawfareblog.com/what-powers-does-formal-impeachment-inquiry-give-house</u>. Accessed 8 July 2021.
- 21 Straus, Jacob R., and William T. Egar. COVID-19 Congressional Oversight Commission (COC). Congressional Research Service, 2 Apr. 2020.

Wilhelm, Ben. *The Pandemic Response Accountability Committee: Organization and Duties*. Congressional Research Service, 28 Apr. 2020.

Wilhelm, Ben. Special Inspector General for Pandemic Recovery: Responsibilities, Authority, and Appointment. Congressional Research Service, 13 Apr. 2020.

22 McPherson, Lindsay, and Chris Marquette. "Pelosi wants coronavirus select committee but that requires a vote." *Roll Call*, 2 Apr. 2020, <u>www.rollcall.com/2020/04/02/pelosi-wants-coronavirus-select-committee-but-that-re-</u> <u>quires-a-vote/</u>. Accessed 8 July 2021.

United States, Congress, House. Establishing a Select Subcommittee on the Coronavirus Crisis as a select investigative subcommittee of the Committee on Oversight and Reform. Government Publishing Office. 116th Congress, House Resolution 935.

- 23 "About." Select Subcommittee on the Coronavirus Crisis, Committee on Oversight and Reform, coronavirus.house. gov/about. Accessed 8 July 2021.
- 24 Caygle, Heather, Kyle Cheney, and Melanie Zanona. "Pelosi forms new select committee to oversee \$2 trillion coronavirus relief package." POLITICO, 2 Apr. 2020, <u>www.politico.com/news/2020/04/02/pelosi-forms-new-select-committee-to-oversee-2-trillion-coronavirus-relief-package-161436</u>. Accessed 8 July 2021.
- 25 Cheney, Kyle. "House creates new select coronavirus oversight committee over GOP objections." POLITICO, 23 Apr. 2020, <u>www.politico.com/news/2020/04/23/house-creates-coronavirus-oversight-committee-204316</u>. Accessed 8 July 2021.
- 26 Heitshusen, Valerie. *The Speaker of the House: House Officer, Party Leader, and Representative*. Congressional Research Service, 16 May 2017.
- 27 Bresnahan, John. "McCarthy finally names GOP members to Clyburn's coronavirus oversight panel." POLITICO, 7 May 2020, <u>www.politico.com/news/2020/05/07/kevin-mccarthy-coronavirus-oversight-panel-242530</u>. Accessed 8 July 2021.
- 28 United States, Congress, House. Providing for the Establishment of the Select Committee on the Events Surrounding the 2012 Terrorist Attack in Benghazi. Government Publishing Office. 113th Congress, House Resolution 567.
- 29 United States, Congress, House. *Statement of Disbursements of the House*. Government Publishing Office, 30 June 2014. 113th Congress, 2nd session.

United States, Congress, House. *Statement of Disbursements of the House*. Government Publishing Office, 30 September 2014. 113th Congress, 2nd session.

United States, Congress, House, Select Committee on Benghazi. *Implementation of the Accountability Review Board recommendations*. Government Publishing Office, 17 Sept. 2014. 113th Congress, 2nd session.

30 United States, Congress, House, Select Subcommittee on the Coronavirus Crisis. *Testing, Tracing, And Targeted Containment*. Government Publishing Office, May 2020. 116th Congress, 2nd session.

United States, Congress, House, Select Subcommittee on the Coronavirus Crisis. *The Unemployment Pandemic: Addressing America's Job Crisis*. Government Publishing Office, June 2020. 116th Congress, 2nd session.

"CHAIRMAN CLYBURN ANNOUNCES STAFF OF THE SELECT SUBCOMMITTEE ON THE CORONAVIRUS CRISIS." Press Release, Office of U.S. House Majority Whip James E. Clyburn, 10 June 2020, <u>www.majoritywhip.gov/?-press=chairman-clyburn-announces-staff-of-the-select-subcommittee-on-the-coronavirus-crisis</u>. Accessed 8 July 2021.

- 31 United States, Congress, House. Establishing the Select Committee to Investigate the January 6th Attack on the United States Capitol. Government Publishing Office. 117th Congress, 1st session, House Resolution 503.
- 32 Greene, Michael. Rules Governing House Committee and Subcommittee Assignment Procedures. Congressional Research Service, 5 May 2021.

Vital Statistics on Congress, Table 1-6. The Brookings Institution, 8 Feb. 2021. <u>https://www.brookings.edu/wp-con-tent/uploads/2019/03/1-6-Full.pdf</u>.

- 33 Rowley, James, and Katherine Scott. "No Experience Required as 18 Freshmen Lead House Subcommittees." Bloomberg Government, 11 Feb. 2019, <u>about.bgov.com/news/no-experience-required-as-18-fresh-men-lead-house-subcommittees/</u>. Accessed 8 July 2021.
- 34 Pathe, Simone. "Democrats identify 44 vulnerable House members to defend in 2020." Roll Call, 7 Feb. 2019, www.rollcall.com/2019/02/07/democrats-identify-44-vulnerable-house-members-to-defend-in-2020. Accessed 8 July 2021.
- 35 Lewallen, Jonathan. Committees and the Decline of Lawmaking in Congress. University of Michigan Press, 2020.
- 36 Levin, Carl, and Elise J. Bean. "Defining Congressional Oversight and Measuring Its Effectiveness." Wayne Law Review, vol. 64, no. 1, pp. 1–22.
- 37 Reynolds, Molly E., and Margaret Taylor. "The Consequences of Recent Court Decisions for Congress." Lawfare, 5 Oct. 2020, <u>www.lawfareblog.com/consequences-recent-court-decisions-congress</u>. Accessed 8 July 2021.
- 38 United States, U.S. Supreme Court (U.S.). Trump v. Mazars USA, LLP. Supreme Court Reporter, vols. 19-715, 9 July 2020.
- 39 Reynolds and Taylor 2020.
- 40 United States, U.S. Supreme Court (U.S.). *Trump v. Mazars USA, LLP. Supreme Court Reporter*, vols. 19-715, 9 July 2020.
- 41 Garvey, Todd. *Trump v. Mazars: Implications for Congressional Oversight*. Congressional Research Service, 10 July 2020.
- 42 For fiscal years 1999–2017 and 2019–2020, data are enacted appropriations drawn from the following year's Justification of the Budget Estimates submitted to the Subcommittee on the Legislative Branch of the House of Representatives Committee on Appropriations. For 2018, data is from the Statement of Thomas G. Hungar, General Counsel, House of Representatives, in "Part 2: Fiscal Year 2019 Legislative Branch Appropriations Requests," Hearing before the Subcommittee on the Legislative Branch, Committee on Appropriations, House of Representatives, 2018. All inflation adjustments are made using the CPI Research Series Using Current Methods (CPI-U-RS).
- 43 Ruger, Todd. "House panel: Separation-of-powers concerns no longer apply in Trump financial records case." Roll Call, 6 May 2021, <u>www.rollcall.com/2021/05/06/house-panel-separation-of-powers-concerns-no-longer-apply-in-trump-financial-records-case/</u>. Accessed 8 July 2021.

- 44 Jurecic, Quinta, and Benjamin Wittes. "Trump's Former White House Counsel Will Testify Before Congress. What Now?" Lawfare, 17 May 2021, <u>www.lawfareblog.com/ trumps-former-white-house-counsel-will-testify-congress-what-now</u>. Accessed 8 July 2021.
- 45 "House Judiciary Committee Releases Transcript of Interview with Former White House Counsel Don McGahn." 9 June 2021, judiciary.house.gov/news/documentsingle.aspx?DocumentID=4588. Accessed 8 July 2021.
- 46 Jagoda, Naomi. "Democrats propose new deadline in Trump tax returns fight." *The Hill*, 2 July 2021, <u>thehill.com/</u> <u>policy/finance/561427-democrats-propose-new-deadline-in-trump-tax-returns-fight</u>. Accessed 8 July 2021.
- 47 "Old Post Office: Trump Hotel Oversight." House Committee on Transportation and Infrastructure, <u>transportation.</u> <u>house.gov/committee-activity/old-post-office-trump-hotel-oversight</u>. Accessed 8 July 2021.
- 48 "Chairs DeFazio and Titus Re-Submit Records Request Related to Trump Hotel Lease at the Old Post Office Building." Press Release, House Committee on Transportation and Infrastructure, 16 Mar. 2021, <u>transportation.</u> <u>house.gov/news/press-releases/chairs-defazio-and-titus-re-submit-records-request-related-to-trump-hotel-leaseat-the-old-post-office-building</u>. Accessed 8 July 2021.
- 49 Ibid.
- 50 Garvey, Todd. Congress's Contempt Power and the Enforcement of Congressional Subpoenas: Law, History, Practice, and Procedure. Congressional Research Service, 12 May 2017.
- 51 Schaub, Johnathan. "Why the McGahn Agreement Is a Devastating Loss for Congress." Lawfare, 19 May 2021, www.lawfareblog.com/why-mcgahn-agreement-devastating-loss-congress. Accessed 8 July 2021.
- 52 Herb, Jeremy, and Katelyn Polantz. "Biden administration gives House panel documents related to Trump hotel." CNN, 14 May 2021, <u>www.cnn.com/2021/05/14/politics/trump-international-hotel-documents/index.html</u>. Accessed 8 July 2021.
- 53 Reynolds and Taylor 2019.
- 54 United States, Congress, House. Congressional Subpoena Compliance and Enforcement Act of 2019. Government Publishing Office. 116th Congress, 1st session, House Bill 3732.

United States, Congress, House. Congressional Subpoena Compliance and Enforcement Act of 2020. Government Publishing Office. 116th Congress, 2nd session, House Bill 8335.

United States, Congress, House. Congressional Subpoena Compliance and Enforcement Act of 2017. Government Publishing Office. 115th Congress, 1st session, House Bill 4010.

55 United States, Congress, House, House Judiciary Subcommittee on Courts, Intellectual Property, and the Internet. *Civil Enforcement of Congressional Authorities*. Testimony of Elise Bean. Government Publishing Office, 8 June 2021. 117th Congress, 1st session.

Appendix: Additional Details on Data Collection

While an overview of our approach to data collection is provided above, interested readers may find additional details useful. For hearings, we used the hearings calendar available in the House of Representatives Committee Repository to obtain information about the title of each hearing, the committee or subcommittee holding the hearing, and the identities and affiliations of all witnesses appearing at the hearing. For letters, we compiled a list of the web pages on which House committees post press releases and additionally, in some instances, a specific list of the letters the panel has sent. (While committees are not required to make the letters that they send public, on only a very few occasions over the course of the two sessions of the 116th Congress were we made aware of the existence of a letter that was not captured through our data collection strategy.) For each available letter, we recorded information about the sending committee or committees, the individual members of Congress who signed the letter, the topic of the letter, and the identity and affiliation of the recipient. Importantly, we only collected letters sent on behalf of a committee or subcommittee and that were signed by the chair of the panel in question. When a letter was also signed by other members of either party, we recorded that information. But we do not include letters sent by only members of the minority party. As oversight expert Morton Rosenberg explains, "...no ranking minority members or individual members can start official committee investigations, hold hearings, issue subpoenas, or attend informal briefings or interviews held prior to the institution of a formal investigation...Individual members may also seek the voluntary cooperation of agency officials or private persons. But no judicial precedent has recognized the right of an individual member, other than the chair of a committee, to exercise the authority of a committee in the oversight context."

Our two-tiered "keyword/key witness" approach was applied as follows. Primary keywords included "oversight," "investigate," "examine," "review," "supervision," "inefficiency/efficiency," "abuse," "transparency," "accountability," "waste," "fraud," "abuse," "mismanagement," and "implementation," as well as variants of these words. (If a hearing involved an agency budget review, we did not consider it to be oversight.) GAO officials and officials in agency Offices of the Inspector General were primary witnesses or letter recipients.

We also compiled secondary keywords and key witness/recipients, which signaled possible inclusion as oversight but warranted more scrutiny. These included "update," "effects," "preparation," "improve," and agency "actions," as well as, for witnesses/recipients, current and former heads of agencies or agency subunits; individuals affected by program mismanagement; and individuals or organizations with knowledge of White House or executive branch operations. To apply this definition consistently and carefully, each piece of potential oversight material was reviewed by two coders working independently; a third coder adjudicated any disputes.

BROOKINGS

 $\star \star \star \star$

The Brookings Institution is a nonprofit organization devoted to independent research and policy solutions. Its mission is to conduct high-quality, independent research and, based on that research, to provide innovative, practical recommendations for policymakers and the public. The conclusions and recommendations of any Brookings publication are solely those of its authors, and do not reflect the views of the Institution, its management, or its other scholars.

Support for this publication was generously provided by the Democracy Fund and the Hewlett Foundation. Brookings recognizes that the value it provides is in its absolute commitment to quality, independence, and impact. Activities supported by its donors reflect this commitment.

B | Governance Studies

The Brookings Institution 1775 Massachusetts Ave., NW Washington, D.C. 20036 Brookings.edu

 $\star \star \star \star \star$

HHH

1

1000